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In the name of the Father, and of † the Son, 
and of the Holy Spirit. Amen. It was the last 
day – the eighth day of the Feast of Tabernac-
les. All the Jewish faithful were gathered to-
gether in Jerusalem to thank God for the au-
tumn harvest. They stayed in tents to remind 
themselves of the years their forefathers wan-
dered in the wilderness following their delivery 
from the bondage of Egypt. The eighth day was 
a Sabbath, a day of rest, the climax of that 
week when they were to remember the salva-
tion of God which had been celebrated 
throughout this feast. On each of the seven pre-
ceding days, the priest, at the morning service, 
would take a golden vessel, fill it with water 
from the well of Siloam and mix it with wine 
from the drink offering. Then, while trumpets 
were sounding and a song of praise was being 
sung, he would pour it into two perforated sil-
ver bowls on the Altar of Burnt Offering as the 
people chanted: “Therefore with joy shall you 
draw water out of the wells of salvation.” 

It was on this last day of the Feast that Jesus 
stood up, and with an impassioned voice, cried 
out: “If anyone thirsts, let him come to Me and 
drink.” For some, Christ’s words only verified 
their suspicion that Jesus was a blasphemous 
deceiver because He was saying: “I AM the 
Fountain of living water.” “I AM the Water that 
flows to you from God’s altar.” “I AM the One 
who alone can quench your thirst, and sooth 
your parched, dry lips.” Shortly after He spoke 
these words a disagreement arose among the 
people concerning Jesus’ identity. And some, 
Holy Scriptures teaches us, “wanted to take 
Him, but no one laid hands on Him.” 

Jesus’ words obviously infuriated some of 
those who heard them, while others were 
brought to faith. This saying of our Lord gave 
them great joy and comfort in the knowledge 
that in Jesus they were seeing the fulfillment of 

all of the promises of God. They wanted to be-
lieve. They didn’t want their thirst to return. 
They didn’t want to go back to living as ene-
mies of God. They wanted the Living Water He 
spoke of to fill them through and through. They 
wanted to be alive toward God, and they want-
ed Him to live in them. They no longer wanted 
to live an empty, godless existence. 

I suspect that when it came to spiritual mat-
ters, one of their greatest fears was that they 
knew their own hearts all too well. And isn’t 
that true of us also? Do we not like to think of 
our hearts as the center of everything good and 
right? And yet the truth is that our hearts often 
fail us – for our motives are impure, and our 
wills are bent toward self-service. How many 
times have you struggled to come to a God-
pleasing decision about something important in 
your life, only to have someone else counsel 
you to look deep into your heart to discern 
God’s will? But is it not more than just a little 
strange that we who ought to know better still 
harbor this weird notion that truth can be found 
in our own hearts when we know what Holy 
Scripture says – that our hearts are the root of 
the problem? 

One of the first heart references in Holy 
Scripture is found in the 6th chapter of Genesis 
just before God told Noah He was going to de-
stroy the earth with a flood. “God saw that the 
wickedness of man was great in the earth, and 
that every intent of the thoughts of his heart 
was only evil continually.” And lest you think 
something may have changed – that the hearts 
of men suddenly became holy – you need look 
no further than what’s going on our world to-
day – actions which bear out the truth of Jesus’ 
words recorded in Matthew 15: “out of the 
heart proceed evil thoughts, murders, adulter-
ies, fornications, thefts, false witness, and blas-
phemies.” 



St. Augustine once reflected about the state 
of his own childhood, writing: “When people 
didn’t do what I wanted – either because I 
couldn’t make myself understood, or because 
what I wanted was bad for me – I’d become 
angry with my elders for not being subservient, 
and with responsible people for not acting as 
though they were my slaves. I would avenge 
myself on them by bursting into tears. This, I 
have learned, is what babies are like, so far as I 
have been able to observe them.” Jesus, of 
course, bids us to abandon any notion that there 
might be something good or holy in our hearts 
apart or separate from Him. And it’s when you 
recognize the innate barrenness of your own 
heart that you begin to thirst for the living wa-
ter Jesus gives. Like St. Paul you lament the 
fact that you aren’t what you would like to be – 
what God says you ought to be. You find your-
self in that desperate situation where you cry 
out with parched lips: “O wretched man that I 
am. Who will save me from this body of 
death?” 

And it’s from there – that place of deep des-
peration – that Jesus calls you to come to Him 
and satisfy your thirsting soul. Through His liv-
ing, powerful Word, our Lord takes hold of you 
and causes you to gaze upon His beauty, holi-
ness, and perfection. And this He does because 
all these things are yours through the faith He’s 
given you in Himself. Every lament which 
makes you wonder anew who will set you free 
from this body of death is met with a resound-
ing confession of faith: “I thank God, who has 
given me the victory through our Lord Jesus 
Christ.” “There is therefore now no condemna-
tion,” Paul tells us, “for those who are in Christ 
Jesus.” And rest assured, dear Christian, that 
after having been washed and cleansed in the 
water of Holy Baptism, you are indeed in 
Christ Jesus! 

This is the Gospel that brought your dry, 
barren bones to life – the Word that worked 
death and resurrection in your heart and is sur-
passed by no other, because it gives life and 

salvation to all who are wasting away in the 
throws of an unquenchable spiritual thirst. Even 
Ezekiel, living some 800 years before the birth 
of Jesus, knew that only God could give life to 
dry, dead bones. And God assured Ezekiel, say-
ing: “I will put My Spirit in you, and you shall 
live, and I will place you in your own land. 
Then you shall know that I, the Lord, have spo-
ken it and performed it.” 

God put His Spirit in you, and He has given 
you life. And even now, in a miraculous fash-
ion, through the indwelling of the Holy Spirit, 
God is literally creating in you a change of 
heart. Now, with God’s Spirit living within 
you, creating faith – a faith nurtured by Word 
and Sacrament – rivers of living water have be-
gun to flow from your heart. Now, there is hope 
where formerly there was only despair. Now 
there is order instead of chaos, meaning and 
purpose instead of futility, forgiveness and 
grace instead of fearful condemnation and 
wrath, and yes, even a new intent, a new will, 
and a desire to be what God created you to be. 
Perhaps St. Augustine revealed that new will 
best in a little prayer he wrote following his 
own conversion. 

“You Lord,” St. Augustine wrote, “You have 
become my Hope, my Comfort, my Strength, 
and my All! In You my soul rejoices. The 
darkness vanished from before my eyes, and I 
beheld You, the Sun of Righteousness. When I 
loved darkness, I knew You not, and wandered 
on from night to night. But You led me out of 
that blindness. You took me by the hand and 
called me to Yourself, and now I can thank 
You, for Your mighty voice which has pene-
trated my inmost heart.” As Jesus says, “he 
who believes in Me, out of his heart will flow 
rivers of living water.” May it always be so in 
your life, for His name’s sake. Amen. 

And now that peace of God, which passes all 
understanding, will keep your hearts and minds 
in that one true faith in Christ Jesus unto life 
everlasting. Amen. 

 


